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To all members of The First Congregational Church,  

United Church of Christ, 

Stockbridge, Massachusetts 

 

In accordance with the Bylaws of the Church, I hereby call 

the Annual Budget Meeting of the Church for Sunday, 

February 2, 2025, at 11:00 a.m. 

 

The business to be transacted is as follows: 

To act upon the budget for the fiscal year 2025. 

To act upon any other business that may legally come 

before the meeting. 

 

Charlotte Rodgers, Clerk  

 

 

Post Office Box 825 ~ Stockbridge, Massachusetts 01262 

Phone - 413-298-3137
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The First Congregational Church, UCC 

Stockbridge, Massachusetts 

ANNUAL BUDGET MEETING Minutes 

February 4, 2024 

 

Present: Brent Damrow, Ron Hanft (moderator), and others in person and some participating via 

livestream 

Call to Order and Quorum Check: Noting a quorum present, Ron Hanft, Moderator, welcomed us and 

called the meeting to order at 11:10 am. Brent led the church with a prayer to begin the meeting.  Ron 

began with a moment of silence to remember those who have died. Jeremy Ridenour, Clerk, began by 

reading the call to the annual budget meeting:  

To all members of The First Congregational Church, United Church of Christ, Stockbridge, 

Massachusetts. In accordance with the Bylaws of the Church, I hereby call the Annual Budget 

Meeting of the Church for Sunday, February 4, 2024, at 11:00 a.m. The business to be transacted is as 

follows: 

• To act upon the budget for the fiscal year 2024. 

• To act on the proposed Land Acknowledgement By-Law. 

• To act upon any other business that may legally come before the meeting. 

 

Approval of Annual Budget Minutes 2023: Minutes were approved unanimously. 

Ron began with the Land Acknowledgment By-Law and thanked those who served on the Justice Task 

Force to develop the Land Acknowledgement. Ron invited anyone from the Justice Task Force who 

wanted to introduce the motion. Diane Piraino noted that the group has been working on the Land 

Acknowledgement and then read the Land Acknowledgment. She described the process of drafting the 

Land Acknowledgment and noted that the land disturbance policy would not be included in the by-

laws to avoid advertising the fact that the church is on burial ground for the tribe. A motion was put 

forward to approve the Land Acknowledgment By-Law. Ron invited any comments or questions. No 

questions were brought forward. The motion of the Land Acknowledgment By-Law was approved 

unanimously.  

Next, Ron shifted to the Treasurer’s Report and invited Patty Strauch to discuss the budget. Patty gave 

thanks to all those who have helped to shape the annual budget. Patty encouraged people to read the 

full report and discussed the gap budget. After these introductory comments, Patty described the 2023 

budget, noting that the budget was in the “black” (see report for more details).  

Then, she discussed the proposed budget for 2024, which currently has a gap of $16,000. Despite the 

growth of the congregation, rising utility costs and efforts to pay staff a fairer wage are responsible for 

the gap budget. The largest change in the budget is the payment of staff, however, some staff are still 

underpaid. There is a backup plan to use the endowment if necessary, though there is a hope that the 

gap in the budget might be reduced through gifts and other means. Patty opened a space for questions. 

Rick Floyd noted that there was no increase in the pastor’s salary and that it can be demoralizing when 

there is no increase in salary. Patty clarified that there was a modest salary increase for the pastor 

(approximately 2%) and for the position of administrator/sexton. Madonna Meagher suggested that the 

pastor’s salary should be raised by $2,000, which would increase the gap in the budget to $18,000.  A 

motion was put forward to approve the budget as presented.  

Madonna then suggested an amendment to the motion to make a 4% increase (instead of 2%) for the 
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pastor’s salary, which is estimated to be approximately a $2,000 increase.  Donna Jacobs then 

proposed that it be raised to 4.5% to match the cost-of-living increases for the county.  

Diane Piraino raised why there is not a discussion about the sexton and administrator’s salary. Patty 

noted that the sexton and administrator’s salary is more in the medium range whereas the pastor’s 

compensation is in the lower range. Diane asked about the parsonage/equity allowance. Patty stated 

that because the minister is living in a house that the church owns there is no buildup of equity, so 

this is a fund to allow for the development of equity. Brent provided more information about the 

allowance.  

Bronly Boyd asked for clarification about the math and whether the 4% increase goes to all the lines 

in the pastor’s budget or only to the salary. Patty noted that there would be an increase in the 

following lines of the budget for the pastor: salary, pension annuity, FICA, and disability/life. Kim 

Ruffing moved to amend the motion to make it a 4.5% increase from the pastor’s 2023 salary to 

match the cost-of-living increases. Madonna agreed to the amendment of her original motion. Patty 

calculated the math and suggested that it an approximate increase of $2,000 for the pastor’s salary 

compared to the 2024 salary as presented. Patty reported that she would send an amended budget to 

account for these changes. The amendment was passed unanimously.  

Patty then asked if there were any other questions. Diane asked about what would happen if the 

budget was in the red again and how this gap would be filled. Patty explained that some of it would 

be made up for through the endowment and through asking the Boards to spend judiciously. No other 

questions were brought forward.  Ron then asked for a vote on the budget as amended. The budget as 

amended was approved unanimously.  

Ron noted that the Capital Campaign will be discussed in more detail at the Annual Meeting in May 

of 2024. Brent then announced that the Berkshire Waldorf School will protect the building to protect 

the church and on Thursday evening the church terminated the lease for Procter Hall. The selectboard 

in Stockbridge voted to accept the church’s termination of the lease. Brent thanked those who served 

on the committees to help resolve this thorny issue. The Berkshire Waldorf School is making sure the 

building is up to code, and they are also meeting with the tribe to be respectful about how the land is 

used.  

Ron asked if there was any other business to be brought forward before the meeting. No business was 

brought forward. Ronnie Cunningham moved to adjourn the meeting. 

Adjournment: The meeting ended at 12:03 p.m. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

Jeremy Ridenour, Clerk 
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Moderator’s Budget Message 

 “…the measure you give will be the measure you get…”  Mark, 4:24. 

 

Dear Friends, 
 

At our February Congregational Meeting each year we take, in a particular (or perhaps peculiar) way, 

a measure of our faith and commitment to the church.  We call it a “Budget.”   It measures, in a 

quantitative way, what we are giving and what we are getting.   
 

The format of a budget generally puts our resources or revenues first.  We look primarily to what we 

have pledged in financial terms to support our life together as a community of faith.  We also count 

every additional way that resources may be added for our use in the year ahead.  Then, we look at the 

needs we have, for facilities, leadership, and activities of many kinds.  We gather for worship, 

weddings and memorials, concerts, and in small groups for Wednesday morning meditation and 

continuous Bible & book study groups.  We are enriched through social relationships at each coffee 

hour, monthly suppers, service groups, and even at boards and committee meetings.  We also engage 

and provide for the larger community; through a pop-up pantry, a Tuesday Club, a yoga class, twelve

-step programs, after-school children’s activities, and more. 
 

A common approach is to look first at what we anticipate in revenue and then decide what we think 

we can do.  However, in recent years we have begun to look first at what we need -- to maintain and 

grow the kind of “church alive” that we want to be, and how we can become alive in greater measure.   

Not surprisingly, we sometimes find ourselves with needs that exceed our immediate foreseeable 

revenues.  Some call it a “deficit budget,” others call it an “aspirational budget.”   In any case, to 

adapt a poetic phrase, our “reach is beyond our grasp.”     
 

Now surprisingly, over the last few years we have reached and found that we could, in fact, grasp the 

resources that we need.  A year ago, the 2023 budget that began with a $4,400 deficit actually ended 

with an $823 surplus.  This year, another surprise.  We are finding that our 2024 budget that began 

with a $17,700 deficit (increased by action from the floor of the Congregational Meeting) is ending 

up, for a variety of reasons, with a surplus of $4,128.  To me, this is rather astounding. 
 

This year, for 2025, we are looking at a budget gap, although significantly lower than last year, of 

$7,746.  Is this our “deficit”, or is it our “2025 Challenge”?   I commend this budget to you as our 

challenge for 2025; to reach beyond our immediate grasp; to be the best, ever-growing flock of 

followers of Christ that we can be. 
 

Then, next year, let us again be as they were in Mark 7:37:  “They were astounded beyond measure”. 

 

 ~ Ron Hanft, Moderator 
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Pastor’s Budget Message 

Dear Church Family, 

Grace and peace be unto you. On this day I write to you with the words of angels on my heart. There 

are the biblical angels; those who show up in the midst of our lives and greet us with the words “do not 

fear.” These times are full and yet we know we can meet them – this past year bears witness to that 

truth. Speaking of truth, the other angel, is the Reverend Liz Meyer Boulton and her maxim that 

primary among our roles as people of faith is to be truth tellers. 

One year ago, the Budget Committee, the Trustees, and the Church Council decided to bring a budget 

that was honest, true, and yet daunting. A budget that committed us to ministries that exceeded the 

resources we knew we had. That budget considered the real costs of not just functioning as a church but 

living into the vision and calling to be the church. By no means was the budget full of all the things we 

imagined, we wanted, or could do, but we made the conscious decision not to shy away with what at 

least we needed to do. As Frank Russell, Chair of our Stewardship Committee, commented many times 

we don't have an expense problem, we are a well-run church relying on the energy and hearts of many. 

We simply didn't have the resources to implement our budget. At that Annual Meeting we 

acknowledged and accepted that gap. As a congregation we approved a budget with a gap of $17,800. 

We also committed ourselves to shrinking that gap, raising funds, spending faithfully and prudently, 

and giving more. 

We were honest and we were not afraid. We met that challenge head on and look what happened! 

What a joy to have closed that gap completely. Through savings, some of which were expected and 

some unexpected. But more than that, we did it by stepping up and stepping in, by giving more, doing 

more, and living into a model of church that is full of joy and is sustainable. We welcomed 10 new 

members into our church family last year alone. Growth, participation, and vitality are everywhere you 

look, Joy, hope, connection, and purpose are palpable. 

Please take some time to read the reports of what happened last year. Please take some time to look at 

the budget figures from last year. Please take some time to think back about the life of the church and 

places where you found blessings last year. 

The budget that we are presenting for the coming year includes increases. Some are places where real 

costs have changed - costs beyond our control. The budget also increases the expense lines of the 

church merely to meet inflation. We have spent the last year focusing on resources and they have 

appeared - like the fish and the bread they have multiplied. Thank you to all of you who have been a 

part of that miracle. It still does not do everything that we feel called to do or want to do, but it provides 

real and honest numbers about what it will cost to do what we need to do. 

There is still a gap. It is much smaller. It is honest. It is not cause for fear! 

I look forward to being with you at the Annual Budget Meeting. I look forward to hearing your 

thoughts and your stories. I look forward to discerning and considering what we can commit as 

resources to the work that God is calling us to do.  

In gratitude and hope, 

Pastor Brent          
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Board of Christian Education 

 

The 2024 budget was spent on staffing and program expenses.  

The staffing expenses were primarily for the Nursery, a yearly total of $2700. Our nursery care 

providers for the year were Emily Goudey, Scarlett Richter and Rae Geddes. We’re delighted that 

families are assured about having nursery care each Sunday.  

For school-age children, we’ve migrated to a Storytelling model staffed by volunteers from the 

wider church. There are generally several elements each week – singing (led by Elisabeth Bellows 

and/or Liza Catino), praying, reading the Bible stories and then doing activities that reinforce the 

story. We are no longer paying for a Sunday School curriculum but instead we are using various 

online resources to find creative activities. In total we spent $512.81 on supplies. This year, 

Elisabeth Bellows led and organized the children in writing, creating costumes, rehearsing and 

performing a Christmas skit. The skit took place during an Advent worship service. The children 

were very enthusiastic about the project and it was a meaningful experience for them. 

The youth group has been active this year as well, their activities have included hiking, bowling, 

board games, a warm clothing mission project, making crafts at the after-church potluck and craft-

making party and lastly, seeing the Winterlights display at Naumkeag. Our expenses for youth group 

totaled $308.93. In September, we queried the youth group to learn more about the type and timing 

of activities which work best with their busy schedules and the youth group organizers put together 

an event each month. 

There were also special events, Rally Day in September and an egg hunt on Easter, complete with 

games and Bible-themed prizes. For these events we spent a total of $392.60. We had more than 20 

children and their families at the Easter Egg Hunt. Rally Day was a fun time too with lots of 

intergenerational outdoor games to accompany the picnic hosted by Growth and Fellowship. 

In Adult Education, our expenses were primarily for small group book studies and devotionals for 

Advent and Lent. We spent $1017.71 for the five book studies and the devotionals. Generally, we 

have 8-12 people participating in the small groups, these groups are opportunities for thoughtful 

discussions and building community. 

As a Board, we are striving to engage the children, youth and adults of the church with interesting 

and creative programs that help us all grow in our Christian faith.  

Members:  Kim Ruffing (Chair), Vicky Cooper, Elisabeth Bellows and Jeremy Ridenour 

 

 

 

 

Board of Music   

This report will be added at a later time. 
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Board of Growth and Fellowship    

As members of the Board of Growth and Fellowship, our aim is to provide an extravagant welcome to 

all who come to our church.  We welcome everyone to join us in  gathering together on Sundays after 

church in the JE room for coffee hour, for special events like the All-Church Birthday Potluck.  We've 

joined with the Board of Christian Education to celebrate Rally Day and Advent Sunday  In the fall of 

2024 we held a reception at Kimball Farms, which spun off our transportation initiative. We have 

organized a group of drivers to be sure there is a car at Kimball Farms every Sunday morning to bring 

anyone there who wants to come to church.  This year, we also began to cover the expenses of “Early 

Arrival” coffee and danish.   This has served as a very warm, if not extravagant , welcome to those who 

make the special effort to arrive early  and generously contribute to the life of worshipping together.  

We have managed to keep our spending within budget thanks to the generous contributions of food, our 

largest expenditure.  Here’s a breakdown: 

 

Publicity  -  Birthday Cards, Printing and postage 

                    $250 Approved              $150 Actual  

Coffee/Food supplies  -  Spent on weekly coffee hour, All-church Birthday, Rally Day,  

                                        Advent, Reception at Kimball Farms, Weekly Early Arrival     

                                        coffee, danish 

                    $3,500 Approved             $2,427.16 Actual 

Visitor/Growth Project   -  Name tags 

                    $250 Approved                 $317.50  Actual                 

Miscellaneous - Repair Coffee Pot (heating element) 

                    0.00 Approved                  $154.65 Actual  

Totals:          4,000. Approved              $3049.31 Actual 

 

We have thoroughly enjoyed the participation and pitching in of so many who have made our 

Fellowship events a pleasure.  We look forward to continuing the spirit of friendship in worship.  

 

 ~ Donna Jacobs, Tom Ruffing, Ted Randolph, Bob Doerr 
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Board of Mission & Action   

 2024 Budget and Expenditures 

 

OPERATING Budget 

Local Needs   2024 Budget  2024 Expenditures 

    $6,800.00  $6,794.13 

Expenditures/Donations 

• Pop-up Pantry: $1,994.82 

• Construct—$1,000 ($500 to Warm Up the Winter and $500 unspecified gift) 

• ServiceNet—Pittsfield homeless shelter: $500 

• People’s Pantry: $370 (gift from M&A specifically in addition to congregational contributions—
See Restricted report) 

• COTB expenses/reimbursements (expenses for two meals, not including $200 from West 
Stockbridge church to defray COTB expenses—see Restricted report): $779.31 

• Cathedral of the Beloved donation: $1,000 

• Central Berkshire Habitat for Humanity: $175 

• Berkshire Immigrant Center: $175 

• Berkshire Coalition for Suicide Prevention: $800 

 

National/International Needs:   2024 Budget   2024 Expenditures  

     $6,000.00  $6,617.63 

• Israel-Gaza War ($500 each to UCC & Americares) = $1,000 

• Ukrainian War ($500 each to UCC & Americares) = $1,000 

• Hurricane Relief ($1000 to UCC & $500 to Americares) =$1,000 

• Afghanistan Earthquake Relief (via UCC): $500 

• Sudan Emergency Relief (via UCC): $500 

• Church World Service--hygiene kits: $443.61 

• World Central Kitchen: $500 

• ACLU: $500 

• UCC’s Our Church’s Wider Mission: $500 

• UCC’s Christmas Fund for Veterans of the Cross: $174.02 (gift from M&A specifically—i.e., in 
addition to amount collected from congregation. See Restricted report for latter.) 

 

Discretionary Fund:       2024 Budgeted = $1,000     2024 Expenditures = $388.24 

Riverbrook Employment Partnership:   

    2024 Budget = $1,900   2024 Expenditures = $1,985 

 

Social Justice:   2024 Budget = $1,250   2024 Expenditures = $645 

Mission Trip Fund:   2024 Budget = $1,000   2024 Expenditures = $1,000 
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M&A Restricted Accounts 
 

Restricted accounts are special donations specifically designated for particular projects or supported 
agencies. These funds are in addition to our operating budget.  

 

Thanks to these donations, Mission and Action was able to make the following contributions/payments in 
2024: 

• Giving Tree: $74.98 

• Berkshire Regional Schools Food Program: $500 

• People’s Pantry: $1682 

• Pop-up Pantry: $759.75 

• Church World Service Hygiene Kits: $40 

• Neighbors in Need: $487 

• Cathedral of the Beloved: $200  

• Christmas Fund for Veterans of the Cross:  $3,265 

• Strengthen the Church: $1,036 

• One Great Hour of Sharing: $1,255 

• Berkshire Immigrant Center: $185 

 

 

 

 ~ Beth Cilley, Ronnie Cunningham, Marion Pomeroy, Alice Collins, Anna Smith, and Liza Catino 
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Board of Deacons 

 

The Deacons serve the congregation in a number of important ways. We prepare, maintain and staff the 

sanctuary and entrances for regular and special worship services, receive the offering, prepare and serve 

communion. We work to ensure that the church offers a welcoming, efficient and beautiful experience to 

all who visit us, parishioners and guests alike. We are also part of the larger church initiative to reach out 

to parishioners in various ways and to show appreciation to our many church volunteers.   

The Board of Deacons budget encompasses the church budget expense areas of Worship Supplies and 

Congregational Care, along with regular monthly allotments for Guest Pastors, Pastor Sabbatical and 

Auto Allowance expenses. 

In 2024, the Deacons spent a total of $8,720 of the allotted $8,804 available budget funding. The fixed 

expenses for Guest Pastors, Sabbatical and Auto Allowance comprised $7,104. 

     Worship Supplies funding in the amount of $1,275 was spent for: 

• communion supplies 

• candles for regular and special services- taper, voƟve, tea-light, Advent/Christmas 

palms for Palm Sunday 

• Easter items including accessories for flowering the cross 

• special supplies for Pentecost and Pride Sunday 

• study and prayer books 

• supplies for Kids’ Time activity bags 

• replacement hurricane shades for Advent 

• fresh cedar garlands for Advent window sills 

• supplies (plastic envelopes and pencils) for upgraded pew Prayer and Welcome packets 

 

       Congregational Care funding in the amount of $341 was spent for: 

• flowers, plants and gifts for congregants, choir members and special volunteers 

• visitation handbooks 

 

 Drea Pecor for the Board of Deacons 

 David Anderegg, Gary Cilley, Sarah Conly, Drea Pecor, Elizabeth Young (chair)  
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Board of Trustees  

This positive FY 2024 report is a result of strong support from the congregation for our annual 

Stewardship Campaign to provide funding to cover costs of our everyday operations and maintenance.  

We are blessed to have the financial resources, time and energy contributed by the congregation.   

Working diligently and committed to spending the church’s resources judiciously , the Trustees 

carefully evaluate options and costs for the maintenance and repair of all of our facilities.  Trustees 

work behind the scenes with our Church Administrator to assess emerging needs, gathering estimates 

and engaging outside contractors, and overseeing projects.  Trustees also spend a great deal of time 

planning and implementing projects funded by the Capital Campaign.  This report focuses on activities 

funded by our annual operation budget.  Because the Capital Campaign is funded and carried out as a 

separate set of activities, a brief summary of the work in this regard is listed below. 

2024 Highlights 

• Repaired and upgraded the organ 

• Refurbished the steeple 

• Front of the church: repointed brick and repaired and painted columns and façade 

• Repaved front walkway including landing area 

• Upgraded manse half-bath to full bath 

• Repaired and painted Narthex north wall and entry doors 

• Entered into a design/build contract to refurbish the JE Room and kitchen 

 

 ~ Don Rodgers (chair), Tim Bosworth, Bronly Boyd, Joe Catino, Cathy Clark, Brian Hyatt, 

  Christine Rasmussen, Patty Strauch 

 

—————  End of Board Reports —————— 

 
Fundraiser 

 

On November 2, the church welcomed the community in for a delightful installment of the Lake 

Mackinac Radio Hour and Pie contest. A huge thank you to all who volunteered or participated in the 

evening. On the Saturday before elections, the crowd delighted to creative and hilarious skits, gorgeous 

music, and delicious baked treats.  The show raised funds for the Annual Operating Budget. You can 

still see the show online and donations are still welcomed.  A net total of  $3,369 was raised. 

At the risk of leaving someone out, we want to extend extra thanks to those who took on significant 

leadership roles. Thank you to David Anderegg who wrote, starred in, and directed the show as well as 

recruited all the acts. Thank you to Holland Eaton and her crew (including Charlotte Rodgers) who 

brought the Pie Tasting and Contest to life. Thank you to Patty Strauch who managed the doors and 

ticket sales. All of it came together to be a gift both to the church and to the community.  A final thank-

you to the angels who made donations to offset the cost of the professional performers.
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